JAMESTOWN TOWN COUNCIL 

Budget Meeting 

March 15, 2005

A budget meeting of the Jamestown Town Council was called to order at the Jamestown Philomenian Library, 26 North Road at 6:08 p.m. by Council President Kenneth Littman.  The following members were present:

David J. Long, Vice President

Julio DiGiando

Guy Settipane

Absent:
Claire W. Ferguson

Also present were:

Mark W. Haddad, Town Administrator

Christina Collins, Finance Director

Kimberly A. Turcone, Deputy Town Clerk 

Thomas Tighe, Police Chief

James Bryer, Fire Chief

Steve Goslee, Director of Public Works

Michael Gray, Town Engineer

Arlene D. Petit, Town Clerk

Frederick Brown, Building Official

Ken Gray, Tax Assessor

Lisa Bryer, Town Planner 

Matthew Bolles, Recreation Director

Council President Littman introduced Mark W. Haddad, Town Administrator and asked him to address the proposed budget recommendations.  The Town Administrator reviewed his budget and stated that it was extremely difficult to compare percentage rates from a 16 month budget cycle to a 12 month budget cycle.  He stated that the town has received state aid for the schools twice in FY 2005 due to the fact that the town receives the funds in May.  He also stated that he has reviewed the state’s proposed budget and has taken it under consideration as well upon drafting the FY 2006 budget.

The following items were reviewed by the Town Administrator for new discretionary spending totaling $233,014.00 or 1.31% of the proposed FY 2006 budget:

· Fire Department Incentive Program - $60,000.00

· Fire Chief’s Salary - $5,400.00

· Ambulance Incentive Program - $60,000.00

· Department Head Salaries - $17,778.00

· Assistant Clerk/Town Clerk's Office - $5,836.00

· Incidentals and Emergencies - $84,000.00

The Town Administrator stated that he did not have any control over the following increases:

· Union contract with NAGE SEIU Local R1-68 (Clerical/Dispatcher contract) will expire on February 28, 2006

· Health insurance coverage will increase 10% (maximum) for town and school employees

· Increase in retirement costs

· A rise in Workman’s Compensation costs as well as liability insurance

In essence, the Town Administrator reported that he has no control over $595,899.00 or 54% of the town budget expenses.

Councilor Settipane requested that the Finance Director and the Town Administrator try to break down the 16 month budget cycle and compare it to the proposed FY 2006.

The Town Administrator stated that there are several upcoming infrastructure projects that the Council will need to address such as the Highway Barn Facility and consolidation of the town offices.  

Councilor Settipane stated that the Town Administrator did a good job on the budget, however, he will not vote for a 5.5% tax increase.  He voiced his concerns regarding many issues in the FY 2006 proposed budget.

Councilor DiGiando stated that the Council never asked the Town Administrator what percentage rate to come to the Council with.  

Marlene Murphy, Ambulance Association, stated that the Association would like an additional $2050.00 to cover certain costs, bringing the line item up to $29,050.00.  She also apologized for getting the budget to the Town Administrator after his deadline.

Nancy Beye, Ambulance Commander, stated that the Commander does not receive any compensation for that position and that it is just as important as that of the Fire Chief’s position.

The Council reviewed the Capital budget.  Councilor Settipane recommended that the Town Administrator be more creative with vehicle costs.  He requested that the Town Administrator consider leasing vehicles at a low interest rate and requested what a loan rate would be versus buying the vehicles outright.  

Councilor Settipane requested that the following items be changed in the capital budget:

· Increase the Land Purchase Fund from $75,000.00 to $100,000.00

· No more than $25,000.00 for the Affordable Housing Fund from the proposed $75,000.00

· No more that $10,000.00 for the Finance Department Technology item from the proposed $25,000.00

· Borrow money for highway and fire department vehicles using low interest loans

· Add an additional $5,000.00 to sidewalk repair, bringing the line item up to $10,000.00

· No more that $25,000.00 for the Ft. Getty Capital Improvement Fund from $30,000.00

The Town Administrator stated that most of the injuries that occur on the sidewalks happen on Narragansett Avenue.  The monies set aside in the proposed FY 2006 budget are to repair Conanicus Avenue.  The Narragansett Avenue sidewalks will be repaired by using the Downtown Improve Program funds that the state gave the town in 1998.  The Town Planner stated that the state will begin work on the north side of Narragansett Avenue in the spring of 2006.

In respect to the Ft. Getty Capital Improvement Fund, the Town Administrator reported that the Ft. Getty Master Plan Committee found that the restrooms need upgrading, a landscaping program needs to be developed and a land consultant will need to be hired to make recommendations on how to run the park.

Mary Meagher, Ft. Getty Master Plan Committee Chair, stated that the campground brought in approximately $300,000.00 last year.  With an increase in fees, this summer will bring in over $400,000.00 in town revenue.  Some of the funds generated need to be spent in the park, especially renovating the restrooms.  She added that the Harbor Management Commission will also be contributing money to the park along the dock area.  

After a brief discussion regarding the Affordable Housing Plan, the Council requested that the Finance Director find out how much money is in the land purchase fund account (to date) and report back to the Council.

Councilor Settipane requested that he also be provided with a breakdown of legal fees between what the Board of Water and Sewer Commission has spent versus the Town Council.  He added that the Council should have more control over the legal fees and would prefer that the line item be decreased from $100,000.00 to $90,000.00.

Councilor Settipane voiced his concern regarding the part time clerk for the Town Clerk's Office. He stated that when the Council agreed to create the position, it was for a 19 hour week position to avoid paying benefits, longevity and retirement.  He stated that he was against this increase.  Council President Littman stated that he agreed that the Council specifically created the position for no more than 19 hours.  Councilor Settipane added that the Town Clerk should look into hiring a temporary person.

The Town Clerk, Arlene D. Petit, explained the reasons why her department needed additional coverage in the Town Clerk's Office.  Councilor Settipane suggested that part time clerk remain at 19 hours and consider hiring a temporary employee. 

Councilor Settipane stated that the $2,000.00 architect line item should be removed and become the burden of the applicant and not the town.  He asked that the Town Administrator along with the Planner and Building Official draft a policy regarding this issue.  The Planner added that there would have to be a Zoning Ordinance amendment in order to carry that policy out.

Councilor Settipane stated that he would like to see that salary study cut from $15,000.00 to $10,000.00.  He added that the Finance Director look into general liability insurance costs to seek other alternatives and/or options.

The Town Administrator stated that line item #70120.202 Special Project: Charge Back be taken out of the budget (-$7,000.00).

Councilor Settipane requested to review the police budget.  He asked that overtime be cut from $120,000.00 to $110,000.00.  He also requested that the Finance Director report back to the Council regarding line item 70310.311 Maintenance of Uniforms as to why the FY 2005 budget was short on funds.  The Finance Director stated that additional officers were hired and with FY 2005 budget falling short, FY 2006 budget will have to make up for the short comings.  She stated that she would provide Councilor Settipane with an expense report as requested.  

Councilor Settipane requested that the Town Administrator negotiate with the Fire Chief a decrease in salary from the proposed $24,000.00.  Fire Chief Bryer stated that he has put it 25-30 hours per week for the past 6 months.  There have also been four fires on the island this past year and that the new fire chief coming on board should be properly compensated.

Councilor Settipane requested that $3,000.00 be added to line item 70600.454 Ambulance.  

The Town Administrator urged the Council to seriously consider the proposed $100,000.00 to Incidental and Emergencies account.  This money will be spent at the discression of the Council.  Councilor Settipane stated that if the Council budgets for this item, the odds are that it will be spent.  He added that he cannot endorse a 5.5% budget.

It was the consensus of the Council to cancel the March 17, 2005 budget meeting and a motion was made by Councilor Long and seconded by Council President Littman to adjourn the meeting at 9:25 p.m.

Attest:

Kimberly A. Turcone 

Deputy Town Clerk

Town Council (5)

Town Administrator
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